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A TATTERED NET: Work First Provides Little Help  
to Low-Income Families, Local Economies 
 

Designed at a time when jobs were plentiful, the Work First program is proving unable to 
alleviate the severe family hardships caused by a recession marked by widespread job loss. 
Since December 2007, the number of persons in families receiving cash assistance actually 
has declined by 5.4%. Similarly, the cash grants have generated a modest statewide 
economic impact of $159.4 million.    

Growing Hardships, Declining Caseloads: 48,000 Persons and Falling  

A federal block grant, Work First helps extremely low-income families with children temporarily 
meet their basic needs, gain work experience and find work. To qualify, a family must have an 
income below the poverty level and meet other criteria. Benefits vary with income and family 
size. For example, a three-person family would qualify with a monthly income of less than $681 
and could receive no more than $272. Beneficiaries are subject to work requirements and time 
limits.  

For the Work First program to function as designed, adequate numbers of jobs must exist. Yet the 
current recession has been marked by a sharp contraction in available jobs. So while the number 
of persons struggling economically has risen, the number of persons receiving cash assistance 
actually has fallen by 5.4%. In April, 48,246 North Carolinians – just 0.5% of the total 
population – were connected to the Work First cash assistance program. Children accounted for 
82.5% of these persons, and African Americans accounted for 54.6%. 

Local Impacts: Small Caseloads Generate a Modest Economic Impact 

While relatively few people receive Work First cash payments, those who do tend to spend the 
money quickly and locally, thereby generating additional economic activity. Since the 
recession’s start, North Carolinians have received $99.6 million in Work First cash assistance 
payments, which have generated $159.4 million in statewide economic activity.  

Given the relatively small caseloads, the local economic impacts of Work First have been modest 
(table, over). In Mecklenburg County, the program’s impact totals just $19.4 million. Even in 
relative terms, the impact is slight. In only two counties (Martin and Washington) does the 
economic impact exceed 0.6% of the local wage base; in 66 counties the impact is less than 
0.2% of total local wages. 
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